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The chair, Tico Perez, convened the meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee at 8:35 a.m., with the following members present: Dick Beard, Vice Chair; Ann Duncan; Gallop Franklin; Dr. Stanley Marshall; and Norman Tripp.  Other Board members present were: Dean Colson; Charlie Edwards; Patricia Frost; Frank Martin; Ava Parker; Dr. Judith Solano; and Gus Stavros. 
1. Opening Remarks


Mr. Perez provided a recap of the June 7, 2010, conference call that was held to discuss the process associated with reviewing and considering each university’s tuition differential fee proposal.  He said the Committee members had also discussed the implementation of HB 7237.  He explained that this legislation gave the Board new responsibilities associated with approving new fees, increasing certain fees that were currently capped, and flexible tuition policies, including market rate tuition for graduate or continuing education courses. 


Mr. Perez reported that the Committee had decided that regulations should be in place before any consideration could be given to a university’s requests for new fees or flexible tuition policies. 


Mr. Perez requested that Chair Parker appoint a work group, to include him; Ms. Duncan, as Chair of the Academic and Student Affairs Committee; and Mr. Franklin; and representatives from several universities to work on draft regulations for review by the Committee in September.  He said the members had received information about the Board’s new fee responsibilities.  He said the workgroup would also have to consider the timeline for the approval of new fees, as the legislation specified that new fees could only begin with the fall semester. 
2.
Approve, 2011-12 LBR Operating Policy Guidelines

Mr. Perez said the Board had reviewed a draft of the 2011-2012 Legislative Budget Request Operating Policy Guidelines during the May conference call.  He said they had not been changed since then.  

Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the 2011-12 Legislative Budget Request Operating Policy Guidelines, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred. 
3.  
Approve, Notice of Intent to Amend BOG Regulations:  Regulation 7.008, Waiver of Tuition and Fees; and Regulation 9.009, Preparation of SUS Financial Statements

   


Mr. Perez explained that the Board followed a two-step process in reviewing and approving Board regulations, a meeting to approve the posting of the proposed regulation, a 30-day comment period, and a second meeting for final approval of the regulation.  He said the amendments to Board Regulation 7.008, Waiver of Tuition and Fees, were the result of statutory changes made during the past Legislative Session.  He explained that the amendment to Board  Regulation 9.009, Preparation of the SUS Financial Statements, provided a date certain, October 31, by which the universities were to submit their financial statements to the Board Office.   


Mr. Tripp moved that the Committee approve Public Notice of Intent to amend Board Regulation 7.008, Waiver of Tuition and Fees, and Public Notice of Intent to amend Board Regulation 9.009, Preparation of SUS Financial Statements, as presented.  Mr. Beard seconded the motion, and members of the Committee concurred. 
4.
Consideration of Tuition Differential Fee Proposals

Mr. Perez noted that over the last two days, Committee members had heard from each university the details of its tuition differential request. He said that each university had requested the maximum amount of seven percent. This amount was in addition to the eight percent base tuition authorized by the Legislature. He said this was the second year the universities had requested the maximum increase of 15 percent.  He indicated that the Legislature, in building the 2010-11 appropriations bill had assumed that every university would increase the tuition differential to the maximum of seven percent.  

Mr. Perez showed several slides showing Florida’s tuition in comparison to other states.  He said that for 2009-10, the national average in-state tuition was $7,020; Florida’s in-state tuition ranked 48th.  By comparison, out-of-state tuition charged in Florida was ranked 14th, well above the national average.  He said that in terms of the state’s commitment to funding university students per FTE, Florida was in the top 25.  He observed that for the past ten years, undergraduate tuition and fees charged in Florida were well below the national average.  He said that if the Board approved each university’s request to charge the seven percent tuition differential, Florida’s tuition was still at 65.7 percent of the U.S. average.  He commented that the tuition differential revenue was to be used to provide undergraduate instruction and for need-based financial aid.  He reported that over 13,000 students had received need-based aid from this source of revenue.

Ms. Parker suggested that the Committee consider the differential requests from each university individually.

Ms. Duncan said that she supported the tuition differential requests.  She said she appreciated that the Legislature had authorized the fee authority of this Board.  She said, however, this Board now carried the pressure and the responsibility to be good fiscal stewards.  She said she had heard all the efforts of the universities to cut costs, but that there were always opportunities to do better.  She encouraged all the universities to be mindful to act more like a System on many fronts, so that as the Board approved these fee increases, the universities would consider and implement other cost-cutting measures and efficiencies.  She remarked that the universities were also still relying on federal stimulus funds, which were not a bridge, but rather a short pier.  She noted that the impact of the oil spill might also be cause for concern about continuing difficult times.  She said approval of these tuition differential proposals should not be a shell game to further burden students. 
Mr. Tripp commented that the Board might want to consider authorizing these fees for a time certain and for later consideration whether they should be renewed.  He said he was concerned that these fees would acquire a life of their own.
Chancellor Brogan said all these ideas would be explored as the work group developed the regulation.  He noted that the universities continued to look for and find new and improved efficiencies, e.g., purchasing processes.  He said the regulation should reflect what was in effect.  He commented that the universities did many things very well.  He said the differential process gave the Board an annual opportunity to see what the universities were doing with this additional revenue.  He commented that the universities had implemented significant cuts over the past three years.  

Ms. Duncan emphasized that her interest in System savings did not mean more centralized processes.  She said there could be different consortia.  She said she was interested to know how the universities had strategically made the cuts to their budgets.  

Mr. Tripp said he was not thinking only about the tuition differential, but about all the fees charged to students.  

Mr. Perez explained that he would proceed to consider each university’s proposal in the order in which they had made their presentations the previous two days.  He said that FSU’s total charge for a student taking 30 credit hours would be $5,237.80 in the fall of 2010, a 14.71 percent increase over the previous fall.  Ms. Duncan moved that the Committee approve FSU’s request for the seven percent tuition differential of $8.26 per credit hour, as presented.  Dr. Marshall seconded the motion.

Mr. Tripp said he was concerned about appearing to “rubber-stamp” the tuition differential proposals.  He said all the proposals for the increased amounts were well-presented, but he was concerned that inflation at universities outpaced U.S. inflation, in general.  He noted that the Legislature had already assumed tuition would increase by the maximum 15 percent in its calculations.  He said this Board had asked the Legislature to let the Board of Governors set tuition with the assurance that the Board would be good stewards of this responsibility.  He said there had not been an honest conversation about the tuition differential proposals.  He said he recognized that the Board was caught between two difficult decisions on this, but that he did not think he had enough information to approve these increases.  He said there should be some increase, but not the full amount at each university.  He said he would not repeat these remarks for each of the requested increases, but he felt the same about each one.  Mr. Perez reiterated that this Board was only approving the tuition differential proposals; the university boards of trustees had the authority for all other local fees, which were identified in the agenda materials and were included in each university’s total increase.     
Mr. Beard noted that each university had presented its tuition differential proposal as a part of the hour-long presentations the past two days.  Each university had explained how the additional revenue would be used.  Ms. Parker added that President Barron had explained the use of the revenue for the library renovation at FSU.  He had pointed out that the Starbucks shop in the library had a daily take of about $7000, which was a clear indicator of the library’s value to students.  


There were no further comments.  Members of the Committee concurred with the seven percent tuition differential increase proposed by FSU, as presented, with Mr. Tripp voting no.


Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, proposed by the University of North Florida, for a total of $4,765.20 for a student taking 30 credit  hours, a 13.64 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  


Mr. Franklin said the students had concerns about the use of the funds, so he would vote against the proposal.  


Members of the Committee concurred with the UNF request, with Mr. Beard, Ms. Duncan, Dr. Marshall and Mr. Perez voting in favor, and Mr. Franklin and Mr. Tripp voting no.   

Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, proposed by Florida A & M University, for a total of $4,625.30 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 12.27 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred with the FAMU request, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Perez said that there were four proposals from USF: for USF-Tampa; for USF-Sarasota-Manatee; for USF-St. Petersburg; and for USF-Polytechnic.  He said the Committee would consider these individually. 
  
Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $8.26 per credit hour, proposed by the University of South Florida, Tampa, for a total of $5,198.00 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 13.57 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred with the USF-Tampa request, with Mr. Tripp voting no.


Mr. Perez commented that several members of the Committee were concerned with the large tuition and fee increases at the three regional USF campuses.  Provost Ralph Wilcox explained that even with the high percentage increases at each of the regional campuses, the total fees for 30 credit hours at each campus was less than for all the other universities, except for New College of Florida.  

He said that the percentage increases were so high in large part because of the increases in local fees.  He commented that the fee legislation had authorized a one-time increase of 15 percent to the three local fees (athletic, health, and activity and service), or an increase to the SUS average.  He said the increases in the local fees at the St. Petersburg campus were made because the students wanted to build a more vibrant and engaged campus.  He said that in the past, the regional campuses had low local fees because they did not need to support student services.  He said the regional campuses were now becoming more residential and the students wanted to enhance student life on these campuses.  He said these local fees had been approved by the campus boards of trustees, and had been recommended by committees which had included students.  He noted that the campuses had each requested the seven percent tuition differential increase, which was the only increase to be decided by this Board.  Mr. Perez noted, however, that the students were affected by the total fee package.
Ms. Parker inquired whether the regional campuses had increased their tuition differential by the full seven percent the previous year, the first year the tuition differential had been charged.  Dr. Wilcox said the main increases were to the local fees.  He noted that the local fees at USF-Polytechnic the previous year had been a total of about $8; the SUS average last year for local fees was $28.  He said the local fees were for enhanced student activities.

Ms. Parker noted that the local boards had the authority to approve the increases in these local fees and had approved them.  She said if the Committee members backed out the local fee increases, the percentage increases would be more like the rest of the universities.  She inquired about the types of services paid for by the Activity and Service fees.  Dr. Wilcox said that as the regional campuses matured, there was a growing demand for more student programs and activities which would keep students on campus for these activities.  Each regional campus was becoming a full-service campus.  He said the Athletics fee allowed students to participate in athletics across the USF System.  He noted that the legislation authorizing the new increases to fees was the result of student advocacy from across the SUS.

Mr. Tripp inquired what specifically had changed at the regional campuses, e.g., what would students at USF-Polytechnic get by paying the Athletic Fee.  He said he was concerned that students at the regional campuses might not be fairly served.  Dr. Wilcox said these campuses were “growing up” and emerging as autonomous campuses which needed to have comprehensive student activities.  He pointed out that there were no increases proposed for the Athletic Fee or the Health Fee at USF-Polytechnic; the Activity and Service Fee was increasing from $6.17 to $24.35 per credit hour, more than $18 per credit hour.  He said this was for significantly enhanced student services, such as counseling centers and recreation activities.  He said in past years, annual increases to these local fees had been capped at five percent.  He said that it was USF’s goal to provide the same quality of services to students across the USF System with tuition and fees at the statewide average.  He commented that out of the 14 requests before the Board for approval, the three regional campuses totals for 30 credit hours ranked eleventh, twelfth and thirteenth.

Mr. Tripp inquired whether tuition and fees collected on each campus remained at that campus.  Dr. Wilcox said that was correct.  Mr. Perez re-stated that the Board was only approving the requests for the increases to the tuition differential above the base tuition increase of eight percent.
Ms. Duncan said she had run into many students from USF-St. Petersburg in the Capitol during Session and they had actively lobbied for these new fees.  She said she remembered voting on bonds for housing at USF-St. Petersburg six years ago as a member of the USF Board of Trustees and being very concerned whether the campus could meet the debt obligation.  She said occupancy was very high.  She said she was seeing the evolution of these campuses and campus housing made such a difference for a more active and involved student body.

Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, proposed by the University of South Florida-Sarasota/Manatee, for a total of $4,547.20 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 24.05 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.
Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, proposed by the University of South Florida-St. Petersburg, for a total of $4,547.20 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 24.74 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, proposed by the University of South Florida-Polytechnic, for a total of $4,487.20 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 28.35 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Dr. Marshall seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, proposed by Florida Gulf Coast University, for a total of $4,889.70 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 10.46 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Dr. Marshall seconded the motion.  

Mr. Franklin stated that students did not concur with the full seven percent tuition differential as they opposed using some of the revenue for raises and bonuses for staff at the University.

Members of the Committee concurred with the FGCU request, with Mr. Franklin and Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $8.26 per credit hour, proposed by Florida International University, for a total of $5,091.38 for a student taking 30 credit hours, an 11.42 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, proposed by the University of West Florida, for a total of $4,793.70 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 13.86 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Franklin moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $8.26 per credit hour, proposed by the University of Florida, for a total of $5,044.50 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 15.36 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Mr. Beard seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Dr. Marshall moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, proposed by Florida Atlantic University, for a total of $4,924.10 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 14.21 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Beard moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.06 per credit hour, proposed by New College of Florida, for a total of $4,469.70 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 12.13 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

Mr. Franklin moved that the Committee approve the seven percent tuition differential increase, in the amount of $7.46 per credit hour, proposed by the University of Central Florida, for a total of $5,020.50 for a student taking 30 credit hours, a 10.94 percent increase over the previous year, as presented.  Ms. Duncan seconded the motion.  Members of the Committee concurred, with Mr. Tripp voting no.

5. Concluding Remarks and Adjournment


Mr. Perez said that he continued to be concerned about the economic effects of the oil spill.  He said there had been no budget revenue estimates since the beginning of the disaster on April 20, 2010, but that even before this had occurred the state was already facing a $6 billion revenue hole in the coming year from the loss of the federal stimulus funds.  


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:35 a.m., June 18, 2010.









_____________________









Tico Perez, Chair

________________________
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